	


	Published: 08/10/2007    

City creates new zoning to protect Den Rock Park 

By Mark E. Vogler 
Staff Writer 

LAWRENCE - Richard McCarthy wants future generations of Lawrencians to enjoy nature the way he has for more than seven decades at Den Rock Park. 

He doesn't get to see too many toads anymore, but he said he finds them there, along with blue herons in the mostly wooded area along Route 114 that borders Andover and North Andover and features a 30-foot high rock that lures climbers from all over New England.

"Since my father brought me up there in 1935, I've been a constant visitor to the park," McCarthy, a member of the Lawrence Environmental Action Group, told city councilors Wednesday night.

"There's a lot of nature in there. ... It's a glorious place," he said.

A place worth protecting "forever," chimed in his wife, Joan.

The Lawrence couple were among a crowd of nature lovers, local environmental groups and teenagers who showed support for a new zoning district established for the 80 acres of the park scattered in Lawrence.

"As a Scout, that used to be a place to go up and earn a merit badge," City Councilor Joseph Parolisi said.

"We enjoyed it as kids ... I kind of think this is a no-brainer," he said.

None of Parolisi's colleagues disagreed, as the council voted unanimously to establish a new open space conservation district - zoning that Planning Director Michael Sweeney said would enable the park to "remain pristine throughout the ages."

"Den Rock Park would be the first area in the city with this designation," Sweeney said.

Previously zoned as recreational open space, the new designation of open space conservation is aimed at preserving natural resources and environmentally significant areas, while promoting public access for passive recreation.

"What this does is say we're going to make this strictly conservation," said Conservation Commission Chairman Tennis Lilly. "We're not going to allow any further development," he said.

Only trails, educational signage, walkways and public parking areas would be permitted and would have to be reviewed and approved by the Conservation Commission, he said.

The new zoning would not allow a concession stand, Lilly said.

"We're not going to allow any further development," he said. "It's about keeping the park pristine."

Den Rock Park is south of Interstate 495, adjacent to Route 114. It's regarded as a mecca for rock climbers throughout New England. It also consists of numerous trails that lure bird watchers and hikers.

Kate O'Brien of GroundWork Lawrence called the park "one of the only natural resources in Lawrence" and "a wonderful place of respite."

McCarthy recalled that the park's existence has been threatened by various development proposals over the years, including a proposed industrial park in the 1960s, a rubbish process plant, a golf course, a strip mall and even three high-rises in front of the rock.




